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DRAFT MINUTES

These are the Draft Minutes of the Agenda Conference of the Borough Council of North Plainfield, NJ held on Monday, 13 June 2011.  Every attempt has been made to make these minutes as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.  However, as it is a draft document, it is not to be construed as an official account of the actions of the Governing Body occurring at an actual meeting.  If changes are approved, revised minutes will be posted to the website and/or provided with changes as announced at a future meeting. 

MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, June 13, 2011 at 7:40 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes




Robert E. Hitchcock





Lawrence La Ronde 
Everett Merrill
 (absent-excused) 
Frank Righetti 




Douglas M. Singleterry




Frank “Skip” Stabile 


Also Present:

Mayor Michael Giordano, Jr. 

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator




Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney




Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk

The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by the Council President.    

Council President Stabile read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 13, 2010.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News, The Star-Ledger and WKMB Radio on December 14, 2010, by publication of the announcement in the Courier News of December 17, 2010 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."

PUBLIC COMMENT:  
Antoinette Rinehart, 93 Wilson Avenue, North Plainfield, commented on a recent meeting of the seniors where Mr. Rodino had spoken, and referenced the “Rutgers Law.”  She asked Mr. Bernstein for an ordinance number of the law.  Mr. Bernstein replied that it is a State decision interpreting state statute.  As such, it is not a local ordinance.  Mr. Stabile then termed it a judicial decision allowing non-related individuals to live together.

Mr. Bernstein said that it represented twenty-five years of case law.  The courts have generally found that the “nuclear family” does not necessarily apply to local land use law.  Ms. Rinehart asked how state laws regarding inspections were applied in North Plainfield, and the attorney explained that three-family homes and up were subject.  The Mayor confirmed that the State inspects apartment houses. 
Responding to Ms. Rinehart’s question regarding copies of multi-family registrations, Mr. Hollod explained that certain categories of buildings considered life hazards go to the Fire Department.  She then asked if a home must receive a certificate of code compliance before it is sold which the Mayor confirmed, explaining that it is the responsibility of the zoning officer.  Further, she inquired after the procedure when a complaint is filed – must the owner be advised?

Mr. Bernstein replied that it became the question of an imminent threat of danger, if the house or property were in a precarious condition.  A court could find that a residence is that much of a danger.  The question becomes what is a reasonable amount of time.  Ms. Rinehart asked about instances of an attic or basement being illegally converted to living or sleeping space, and the attorney said that more specificity would be needed.

Mr. Stabile rejoined that one could not sleep in an unfinished portion of an attic, but that it would be possible if the space were properly finished and the windows were adequate for escape.  Mr. Bernstein cautioned that every situation comes with specifics.

Ms. Rinehart concluded that she did not favor any changes in the commercial vehicles ordinance.

Frank N. D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, asked if a non-owner-occupied two-family home were considered a multi-family residence.  The attorney answered in the negative, while Mr. D’Amore commented that a lack of follow-up contributes to poor housing conditions in the Borough.  He added that there was poor commercial vehicle enforcement at 60 Summit Avenue, and suggested that the Mayor look at the NPCCR website for a list of property maintenance violations.
George Shebey, 78 Duer Street, North Plainfield, spoke in favor of the installation of a Vietnam War Memorial at the Library, which he would like to see in place by 2012.   Replying to Mr. Hitchcock’s question on how it would fit in with the memorial already in place, the speaker explained in greater detail and distributed sketches of its proposed appearance and location, adding that it would be respectful to the six North Plainfielders who lost their lives in the Vietnam War.

Mr. Stabile suggested that Mr. Shebey speak with the Caruso family since they had been responsible for much of the effort that had led to the installation of the Second World War memorial at that location.  Mr. Shebey continued that he had collected over forty signatures in support of the new memorial at Saturday’s street fair.   The Council President thanked Mr. Shebey for coming out and asked that he keep the Council posted on his endeavors.
James Freeman, 414 Tappan Avenue, North Plainfield, commented that he has known Mr. Shebey for years, and that he had shared the design of the memorial with himself (Mr. Freeman).  It is an important thing that has been ignored from 10-12 years.

Mr. Freeman took the opportunity to remind that advertising space should not be permitted on such a monument, and that such a practice was downright disgusting.

NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Report from Somerset County Health Officer– F.S.S.  Mr. John Horensky was present to discuss the County’s on-going relationship in providing health services to the Borough.  He distributed new publications and CDs outlining the County’s range of services and findings, including a behavioral risk study and Community Health Improvement Plan which could be perused in written form, on line and the CDs.  He encouraged all present to spend time in perusal of the County’s Health website.  The latest publications and postings of the County Health Department have been freshly updated, and now include valuable feedback received by the department’s young, vibrant staff.  The website is now also linked to Facebook and Twitter, making for an even more effective tool for sharing the information.
Referencing the publications, CD and website, he explained that much of it was new this year, as resources and time had been earmarked last year in immunizing against the H1N1 virus.  He averred that North Plainfield’s efforts in distributing vaccine had been very thorough and impressive.

Noting the Borough’s concerns for its shade trees, Mr. Horensky advised that the County is trying to preserve as many trees as possible within its jurisdiction.  Updates on the topic appear on the department’s website.  He added that North Plainfielders might be acquainted with his representatives involved with environmental health inspections, and that County Health inspectors can be seen making the rounds of the Borough’s various restaurants.
Mr. Stabile asked about the County’s inspection of swimming pools, and if they dealt with private pools’ upkeep.  Mr. Horensky confirmed the County’s heightened concerns about mosquito infestation, explaining that they are prepared to inspect residents’ private pools and to notify homeowners if hazards were discovered.  A County inspector would be prepared to toss in a “dunk” tablet if a private pool were found to be a mosquito haven.

The County Health Department, he continued, is involved in the Cancer Coalition and the tying-in of support groups.  The Somerset County Medical Reserve Corps, he indicated, are the key to disaster preparedness.  For those interested in volunteering, there is no need to be a medical professional to get involved.  The Corps were responsible for well over 20,000 dosages of H1N1 vaccines.  Quarterly meetings are held by the County with each town served.   The next North Plainfield meeting is scheduled for July 12.  
Mr. Hitchcock inquired after the regularly scheduled health clinics conducted at the Mansion, saying that they are amongst the best kept secrets in town.  Mr. Horensky explained that they are contracted with the Community Visiting Nurse Association for the clinics, and vaccines are supplied by the federal government.   He typified the clinics as being for families whose children lack a medical home.  They are publicized through the schools.  Mr. Stabile suggested that information also be distributed through churches and licensed pre-schools in town.   Mrs. Forbes suggested that the Forum Group, chaired by Pastor Gorman from the Church of the Holy Cross would be useful in distributing information, and that the Borough’s Cindy Danois is also in frequent attendance.
2.
Recreation Agreement with Board of Education – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that the 2011/2012 agreement now before the Governing Body is essentially identical to that currently in force.  Council indicated its satisfaction.
3.
Subcommittee Regarding Adopting Provisions of S-1351 – L.L.R.  Mr. La Ronde explained that he was looking to see if interest remained in adopting some of the bill’s better characteristics and if, to that end, a subcommittee might be formed.

The Council President volunteered, as did Mr. Singleterry; Mr. La Ronde advised that he would serve as Chair, and the subcommittee of three was so constituted.

4.
Parking Municipal Building – D.E.H.   Mr. Hollod distributed detailed maps depicting how handicapped parking for Borough Hall would be devised.  After careful consideration, it was decided to locate the handicapped space in front of the building near the main entrance.  The designation will reportedly sacrifice a space that had been allocated to police parking.  The efficacy of another handicapped space on Somerset Street and/or Lincoln Place had been carefully investigated.  Another Somerset Street space would have been unacceptably near the intersection, while a Lincoln Place space would have clashed with emergency vehicle traffic from the Fire Department.  
Mr. Hollod also distributed a proposed change in ordinance language regarding the above.

OLD BUSINESS: 
1.
Commercial Vehicle Ordinance - F.S.S.  The Council President provided a list of salient points on the topic:
RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE COMMERCIAL

VEHICLE SUBCOMMITTEE:

“Commercial Vehicles” shall mean any vehicles with:  Commercial license plates, commercial signage, or both.  It will also refer to any vehicle which is clearly used for commercial purposes.

NO overnight, on-street parking of commercial at all.

Allow the parking of ONE commercial vehicle, per unit, in a driveway, as long as the vehicle meets weight restrictions.  Every effort must be made to garage vehicle before parking in a driveway.

Any commercial vehicles parked in a garage constitute no problem, as far as the subcommittee is concerned, as long as vehicle meets weight restrictions.

Accessories (ladders, piping, etc.) must be locked up or otherwise secured.

Any item which could be considered hazardous must be removed.  This includes chemicals, grass clippings, fuel, etc.)

Offensive wording or signage are prohibited.

No impact on existing taxi ord.  Limos are OK, but must still be parked off-street.

Trailers or anything in tow are prohibited, unless detached and stored completely and out of sight, in a garage.

Commercial zones in town will be left as-is.

Anyone wishing to find the designated “Commercial” areas of town, please contact the Clerk’s Office or Police Dept.

Referencing items two and nine, Mr. Hitchcock called for boat trailers to be allowed, and Mr. Stabile replied that the attorney could make it more specific.  Mr. Hitchcock suggested that the phrase be “anything commercial in tow.”
Mrs. Forbes suggested that permitted tonnage be made specific, and asked if provisions should be made for the parking of school busses.

Mr. Stabile agreed to forward the list to the Attorney for a draft document to be considered by the Council.  Mr. Bernstein agreed that they would have something for the Governing Body’s first meeting in July.

REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:


Mrs. Forbes affirmed that the schools’ recent program had been better than ever, and should certainly be attended next year.


Mr. Hitchcock reported on tree seedlings distributed free of charge by the Shade Tree Advisory Board (STAB) at Saturday’s Street Fair.  He added that Mr. Freeman would attend the next STAB meeting for discussions on improvements to Memorial Park.  In conclusion, Mr. Hitchcock reminded that the Historic Preservation Commission would be meeting tomorrow (June 14th) night.

Mr. Singleterry advised that the Green Team had met last week, and that green building was discussed in detail.


Council President Stabile described good turnout at the Street Fair despite the weather.  Vendors reported that they were pleased with the response.  He offered his thanks to all that had joined in making the Street Fair a success once again, particularly the Mayor, Public Works, Police and Fire Departments and especially Gail Cane.  

Motion to adjourn by Mr. La Ronde, seconded by Mr. Hitchcock and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:53 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President

06/13/11


